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                    The sacred formulas and rituals here given are
selected from a collection of about six hundred, obtained on the
Cherokee reservation in North Carolina in 1887 and 1888, and
covering every subject pertaining to the daily life and thought of
the Indian, including medicine, love, hunting, fishing, war,
self-protection, destruction of enemies, witchcraft, the crops, the
council, the ball play, etc., and, in fact, embodying almost the
whole of the ancient religion of the Cherokees. The original
manuscripts, now in the possession of. the Bureau of Ethnology,
were written by the shamans of the tribe, for their own use, in the
Cherokee characters invented by Sikwâ'ya (Sequoyah) in 1821, and
were obtained, with the explanations, either from the writers
themselves or from their surviving relatives.





Some of these manuscripts are known to be at least thirty
years old, and many are probably older. The medical formulas of all
kinds constitute perhaps one-half of the whole number, while the
love charms come next in number, closely followed by the songs and
prayers used in hunting and fishing. The great number of love
charms will doubtless be a surprise to those who have been educated
in the old theory that, the Indian is insensible to the attractions
of woman. The comparatively small number of war formulas is
explained by the fact that the last war in which the Cherokees, as
a tribe, were engaged on their own account, closed with the
Revolutionary period, so that these things were well nigh forgotten
before the invention of the alphabet, a generation later. The
Cherokees who engaged in the Creek war and the late American civil
war fought in the interests of the whites, and their leaders were
subordinated to white officers, hence there was not the same
opportunity for the exercise of shamanistic rites that there would
have been had Indians alone been concerned. The prayers for
hunting, fishing, and the ball play being in more constant demand,
have been better preserved,







These, formulas had been handed down orally from a remote
antiquity until the early part of the present century, when the
invention of the Cherokee syllabary enabled the priests of the
tribe to put them into writing. The same invention made it possible
for their rivals, the missionaries, to give to the Indians the
Bible in their own language, so that the opposing forces of
Christianity and shamanism alike profited by the genius of Sikwâya.
The pressure of the new civilization was too strong to be
withstood, however, and though the prophets of the old religion
still have much influence with the people, they are daily losing
ground and will soon be without honor in their own country.





Such an exposition of the aboriginal religion could be
obtained from no other tribe in North America, for the simple
reason that no other tribe has an alphabet of its own in which to
record its sacred lore. It is true that the Crees and Micmacs of
Canada and the Tukuth of Alaska have so-called alphabets or
ideographic systems invented for their use by the missionaries,
while, before the Spanish conquest, the Mayas of Central America
were accustomed to note down their hero legends and priestly
ceremonials in hieroglyphs graven upon the walls of their temples
or painted upon tablets made of the leaves of the maguey. But it
seems never to have occurred to the northern tribes that an
alphabet coming from a missionary source could be used for any
other purpose than the transcription of bibles and catechisms,
while the sacred books of the Mayas, with a few exceptions, have
long since met destruction at the hands of fanaticism, and the
modern copies which have come down to the present day are written
out from imperfect memory by Indians who had been educated under
Spanish influences in the language, alphabet and ideas of the
conquerors, and who, as is proved by an examination of the contents
of the books themselves, drew from European sources a great part of
their material. Moreover, the Maya tablets were so far hieratic as
to be understood, only by the priests and those who had received a
special training in this direction, and they seem therefore to have
been entirely unintelligible to the common people.





The Cherokee alphabet, on the contrary, is the invention or
adaptation of one of the tribe, who, although he borrowed most of
the Roman letters, in addition to the forty or more characters of
his own devising, knew nothing of their proper use or value, but
reversed them or altered their forms to suit his purpose, and gave
them a name and value determined by himself. This alphabet was at
once adopted by the tribe for all purposes for which writing can be
used, including the recording of their shamanistic prayers and
ritualistic ceremonies. The formulas here given, as well as those
of the entire collection, were written out by the shamans
themselves--men who adhere to the ancient religion and speak only
their native language in order that their sacred knowledge might be
preserved in a systematic manner for their mutual benefit. The
language, the conception, and the execution are all genuinely
Indian, and hardly a dozen lines of the hundreds of formulas show a
trace of the influence of the white man or his religion. The
formulas contained in these manuscripts are not disjointed
fragments of a system long since extinct, but are the revelation of
a living faith which still has its priests and devoted adherents,
and it is only necessary to witness a ceremonial ball play, with
its fasting, its going to water, and its mystic bead manipulation,
to understand how strong is the hold which the old faith yet has
upon the minds even of the younger generation. The numerous archaic
and figurative expressions used require the interpretation of the
priests, but, as before stated, the alphabet in which they are
written is that in daily use among the common people.





In all tribes that still retain something of their ancient
organization we find this sacred knowledge committed to the keeping
of various secret societies, each of which has its peculiar ritual
with regular initiation and degrees of advancement. From this
analogy we may reasonably conclude that such was formerly the case
with the Cherokees also, but by the breaking down of old customs
consequent upon their long contact with the whites and the
voluntary adoption of a civilized form of government in 1827, all
traces of such society organization have long since disappeared,
and at present each priest or shaman is isolated and independent,
sometimes confining himself to a particular specialty, such as love
or medicine, or even the treatment of two or three diseases, in
other cases broadening his field of operations to include the whole
range of mystic knowledge.





It frequently happens, however, that priests form personal
friendships and thus are led to divulge their secrets to each other
for their mutual advantage. Thus when one shaman meets another who
he thinks can probably give him some valuable information, he says
to him, "Let us sit down together." This is understood by the other
to mean, "Let us tell each other our secrets." Should it seem
probable that the seeker after knowledge can give as much as he
receives, an agreement is generally arrived at, the two retire to
some convenient spot secure from observation, and the first party
begins by reciting one of his formulas with the explanations. The
other then reciprocates with one of his own, unless it appears that
the bargain is apt to prove a losing one, in which case the
conference comes to an abrupt ending.





It is sometimes possible to obtain a formula by the payment
of a coat, a quantity of cloth, or a sum of money. Like the Celtic
Druids of old, the candidate for the priesthood in former times
found it necessary to cultivate a long memory, as no formula was
repeated more than once for his benefit. It was considered that one
who failed to remember after the first hearing was not worthy to be
accounted a shaman. This task, however, was not so difficult as
might appear on first thought, when once the learner understood the
theory involved, as the formulas are all constructed on regular
principles, with constant repetition of the same set of words. The
obvious effect of such a regulation was to increase the respect in
which this sacred knowledge was held by restricting it to the
possession of a chosen few.





Although the written formulas can be read without difficulty
by any Cherokee educated in his own language, the shamans take good
care that their sacred writings shall not fall into the hands of
the laity or of their rivals in occult practices, and in performing
the ceremonies the words used are uttered in such a low tone of
voice as to be unintelligible even to the one for whose benefit the
formula is repeated. Such being the case, it is in order to explain
how the formulas collected were obtained.


                    
                

                
            

            
        

    
        
            
                
                
                    
                        HOW THE FORMULAS WERE OBTAINED.
                    

                    
                    
                        
                    

                    
                

                
                
                    
                    On first visiting the reservation in the summer
of 1887, I devoted considerable time to collecting plants used by
the Cherokees for food or medicinal purposes, learning at the same
time their Indian names and the particular uses to which each was
applied and the mode of preparation. It soon became evident that
the application of the medicine was not the whole, and in fact was
rather the subordinate, part of the treatment, which was always
accompanied by certain ceremonies and "words." From the workers
employed at the time no definite idea could be obtained as to the
character of these words. One young woman, indeed, who had some
knowledge of the subject, volunteered to write the words which she
used in her prescriptions, but failed to do so, owing chiefly to
the opposition of the half-breed shamans, from whom she had
obtained her information.
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                    Some time afterward an acquaintance was formed
with a man named A`yûn'inï or "Swimmer," who proved to be so
intelligent that I spent several days with him, procuring
information in regard to myths and old customs. He told a number of
stories in very good style, and finally related the Origin of the
Bear[1]. The bears were formerly a part of the Cherokee tribe who
decided to leave their kindred and go into the forest. Their
friends followed them and endeavored to induce them to return, but
the Ani-Tsâ'kahï, as they were called, were determined to go. Just
before parting from their relatives at the edge of the forest, they
turned to them and said, "It is better for you that we should go;
but we will teach you songs, and some day when you are in want of
food come out to the woods and sing these songs and we shall appear
and give you meat."






[1. To appear later with the collection of Cherokee myths.]





Their friends, after warning several songs from them, started
back to their homes, and after proceeding a short distance, turned
around to take one last look, but saw only a number of bears
disappearing in the depths of the forest. The songs which they
learned are still sung by the hunter to attract the bears.





When Swimmer had finished the story he was asked if he knew
these songs. He replied that he did, but on being requested to sing
one he made some excuse and was silent. After some further efforts
the interpreter said it would be useless to press the matter then
as there were several other Indians present, but that to-morrow we
should have him alone with us and could then make another attempt.





The next day Swimmer was told that if he persisted in his
refusal it would be necessary to employ some one else, as it was
unfair in him to furnish incomplete information when he was paid to
tell all he knew. He replied that he was willing to tell anything
in regard to stories and customs, but that these songs were a part
of his secret knowledge and commanded a high price from the
hunters, who sometimes paid as much as $5 for a single song,
"because you can't kill any bears or deer unless you sing them."





He was told that the only object in asking about the songs
was to put them on record and preserve them, so that when he and
the half dozen old men of the tribe were dead the world might be
aware how much the Cherokees had known. This appeal to his
professional pride proved effectual, and when he was told that a
great many similar songs had been sent to Washington by medicine
men of other tribes, he promptly declared that he knew as much as
any of them, and that he would give all the information in his
possession, so that others might be able to judge for themselves
who knew most. The only conditions he made were that these secret
matters should be heard by no one else but the interpreter, and
should not be discussed when other Indians were present.





As soon as the other shamans learned what was going on they
endeavored by various means to persuade him to stop talking, or
failing in this, to damage his reputation by throwing out hints as
to his honesty or accuracy of statement. Among other objections
which they advanced was one which, however incomprehensible to a
white man, was perfectly intelligible to an Indian, viz.: That when
he had told everything this information would be taken to
Washington and locked up there, and thus they would be deprived of
the knowledge. This objection was one of the most difficult to
overcome, as there was no line of argument with which to oppose it.





These reports worried Swimmer, who was extremely, sensitive
in regard to his reputation, and he became restive under the
insinuations of his rivals. Finally on coming to work one day he
produced a book from under his ragged coat as he entered the house,
and said proudly: "Look at that and now see if I don't know
something." It was a small day-book of about 240 pages, procured
originally from a white man, and was about half filled with writing
in the Cherokee characters. A brief examination disclosed the fact
that it contained just those matters that had proved so difficult
to procure. Here were prayers, songs, and prescriptions for the
cure of all kinds of diseases--for chills, rheumatism, frostbites,
wounds, bad dreams, and witchery; love charms, to gain the
affections of a woman or to cause her to hate a detested rival;
fishing charms, hunting charms--including the songs without which
none could ever hope to kill, any game; prayers to make the corn
grow, to frighten away storms, and to drive off witches; prayers
for long life, for safety among strangers, for acquiring influence
in council and success in the ball play. There were prayers to the
Long Man, the Ancient White, the Great Whirlwind, the Yellow
Rattlesnake, and to a hundred other gods of the Cherokee pantheon.
It was in fact an Indian ritual and pharmacopoeia.





After recovering in a measure from the astonishment produced
by this discovery I inquired whether other shamans had such books.
"Yes," said Swimmer, "we all have them." Here then was a clew to
follow up. A bargain was made by which be was to have another blank
book into which to copy the formulas, after which the original was
bought. It is now deposited in the library of the Bureau of
Ethnology. The remainder of the time until the return was occupied
in getting an understanding of the contents of the book.
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                    Further inquiry elicited the names of several
others who might be supposed to have such papers. Before leaving a
visit was paid to one of these, a young man named Wilnoti, whose
father, Gatigwanasti, had been during his lifetime a prominent
shaman, regarded as a man of superior intelligence. Wilnoti, who is
a professing Christian, said that his father had had such papers,
and after some explanation from the chief he consented to show
them. He produced a box containing a lot of miscellaneous papers,
testaments, and hymn-books, all in the Cherokee alphabet. Among
them was his father's chief treasure, a manuscript book containing
122 pages of foolscap size, completely filled with formulas of the
same kind as those contained in Swimmer's book. There were also a
large number of loose sheets, making in all nearly 200 foolscap
pages of sacred formulas.





On offering to buy the papers, he replied that he wanted to
keep them in order to learn and practice these things himself--thus
showing how thin was the veneer of Christianity, in his case at
least. On representing to him that in a few years the new
conditions would render such knowledge valueless with the younger
generation, and that even if he retained the papers he would need
some one else to explain them to him, he again refused, saying that
they might fall into the hands of Swimmer, who, he was determined,
should never see his father's papers. Thus the negotiations came to
an end for the time.





On returning to the reservation in July, 1888, another effort
was made to get possession of the Gatigwanasti manuscripts and any
others of the same kind which could be procured. By this time the
Indians had had several months to talk over the matter, and the
idea had gradually dawned upon them that instead of taking their
knowledge away from them and looking it up in a box, the intention
was to preserve it to the world and pay them for it at the same
time. In addition the writer took every opportunity to impress upon
them the fact that he was acquainted with the secret knowledge of
other tribes and perhaps could give them as much as they gave. It
was now much easier to approach them, and on again visiting
Wilnoti, in company with the interpreter, who explained the matter
fully to him, he finally consented to lend the papers for a time,
with the same condition that neither Swimmer nor anyone else but
the chief and interpreter should see them, but he still refused to
sell them. However, this allowed the use of the papers, and after
repeated efforts during a period of several weeks, the matter ended
in the purchase of the papers outright, with unreserved permission
to show them for copying or explanation to anybody who might be
selected. Wilnoti was not of a mercenary disposition, and after the
first negotiations the chief difficulty was to overcome his
objection to parting with his father's handwriting, but it was an
essential point to get the originals, and he was allowed to copy
some of the more important formulas, as he found it utterly out of
the question to copy the whole.





These papers of Gatigwanasti are the most valuable of the
whole, and amount to fully one-half the entire collection, about
fifty pages consisting of love charms. The formulas are beautifully
written in bold Cherokee characters, and the directions and
headings are generally explicit, bearing out the universal
testimony that he was a man of unusual intelligence and ability,
characteristics inherited by his son, who, although a young man and
speaking no English, is one of the most progressive and thoroughly
reliable men of the band.
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                    The next book procured was obtained from a
woman named Ayâsta, "The Spoiler," and had been written by her
husband, Gahuni, who died about 30 years ago. The matter was not
difficult to arrange, as she had already been employed on several
occasions, so that she understood the purpose of the work, besides
which her son had been regularly engaged to copy and classify the
manuscripts already procured. The book was claimed as common
property by Ayâsta and her three sons, and negotiations had to be
carried on with each one, although in this instance the cash amount
involved was only half a dollar, in addition to another book into
which to copy some family records and personal memoranda. The book
contains only eight formulas, but these are of a character
altogether unique, the directions especially throwing a curious
light on Indian beliefs. There had been several other formulas of
the class called Y'û'nnwëhï, to cause hatred between man and wife,
but these had been torn out and destroyed by Ayâsta on the advice
of an old shaman, in order that her sons might never learn them. In
referring to the matter she spoke in a whisper, and it was evident
enough that she had full faith in the deadly power of these spells.





In addition to the formulas the book contains about twenty
pages of Scripture extracts in the same handwriting, for Gahuni,
like several others of their shamans, combined the professions of
Indian conjurer and Methodist preacher. After his death the book
fell into the hands of the younger members of the family, who
filled it with miscellaneous writings and scribblings. Among other
things there are about seventy pages of what was intended to be a
Cherokee-English pronouncing dictionary, probably written by the
youngest son, already mentioned, who has attended school, and who
served for some time as copyist on the formulas. This curious
Indian production, of which only a few columns are filled out,
consists of a list of simple English words and phrases, written in
ordinary English script, followed by Cherokee characters intended
to give the approximate pronunciation, together with the
corresponding word in the Cherokee language and characters. As the
language lacks a number of sounds which are of frequent occurrence
in English, the attempts to indicate the pronunciation sometimes
give amusing results. Thus we find: Fox (English script); kwâgisï'
(Cherokee characters); tsú`lû' (Cherokee characters). As the
Cherokee language lacks the labial f and has no compound sound
equivalent to our x, kwâgisï' is as near as the Cherokee speaker
can come to pronouncing our word fox. In the same way "bet" becomes
wëtï, and "sheep" is síkwï, while "if he has no dog" appears in the
disguise of ikwï hâsï nâ dâ'ga.
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                    In the course of further inquiries in regard to
the whereabouts of other manuscripts of this kind we heard a great
deal about Inâ'lï, or "Black Fox," who had died a few years before
at an advanced age, and who was universally admitted to have been
one of their most able men and the most prominent literary
character among them, for from what has been said it must be
sufficiently evident that the Cherokees have their native
literature and literary men. Like those already mentioned, he was a
full-blood Cherokee, speaking no English, and in the course of a
long lifetime he had filled almost every position of honor among
his people, including those of councilor, keeper of the townhouse
records, Sunday-school leader, conjurer, officer in the Confederate
service, and Methodist preacher, at last dying, as he was born, in
the ancient faith of his forefathers.





On inquiring of his daughter she stated that her father had
left a great many papers, most of which were still in her
possession, and on receiving from the interpreter an explanation of
our purpose she readily gave permission to examine and make
selections from them on condition that the matter should be kept
secret from outsiders. A day was appointed for visiting her, and on
arriving we found her living in a comfortable log house, built by
Inâ'lï himself, with her children and an ancient female relative, a
decrepit old woman, with snow-white hair and vacant countenance.
This was the oldest woman of the tribe, and though now so feeble
and childish, she had been a veritable savage in her young days,
having carried a scalp in the scalp dance in the Creek war 75 years
before.





Having placed chairs for us in the shade Inâ'lï's daughter
brought out a small box filled with papers of various kinds, both
Cherokee and English. The work of examining these was a tedious
business, as each paper had to be opened out and enough of it read
to get the general drift of the contents, after which the several
classes were arranged in separate piles. While in the midst of this
work she brought out another box nearly as large as a small trunk,
and on setting it down there was revealed to the astonished gaze
such a mass of material as it had not seemed possible could exist
in the entire tribe.





In addition to papers of the sort already mentioned there
were a number of letters in English from various officials and
religious organizations, and addressed to "Enola," to "Rev. Black
Fox," and to "Black Fox, Esq," with a large number of war letters
written to him by Cherokees who had enlisted in the Confederate
service. These latter are all written in the Cherokee characters,
in the usual gossipy style common among friends, and several of
them contain important historic material in regard to the movements
of the two armies in East Tennessee. Among other things was found
his certificate as a Methodist preacher, dated in 1848. "Know all
men by these presents that Black Fox (Cherokee) is hereby
authorized to exercise his Gifts and Graces as a local preacher in
M. E. Church South. "





There was found a manuscript book in Inâ'lï's handwriting
containing the records of the old council of Wolftown, of which he
had been secretary for several years down to the beginning of the
war. This also contains some valuable materials.





There were also a number of miscellaneous books, papers, and
pictures, together with various trinkets and a number of conjuring
stones.







In fact the box was a regular curiosity shop, and it was with
a feeling akin to despair that we viewed the piles of manuscript
which had to be waded through and classified. There was a day's
hard work ahead, and it was already past noon; but the woman was
not done yet, and after rummaging about inside the house for a
while longer she appeared with another armful of papers, which she
emptied on top of the others. This was the last straw; and finding
it impossible to examine in detail such a mass of material we
contented ourselves with picking out the sacred formulas and the
two manuscript books containing the town-house records and
scriptural quotations and departed.





The daughter of Black Fox agreed to fetch down the other
papers in a few days for further examination at our leisure; and
she kept her promise, bringing with her at the same time a number
of additional formulas which she had not been able to obtain
before. A large number of letters and other papers were selected
from the miscellaneous lot, and these, with the others obtained
from her, are now deposited also with the Bureau of Ethnology.
Among other things found at this house were several beads of the
old shell wampum, of whose use the Cherokees have now lost even the
recollection. She knew only that they were very old and different
from the common beads, but she prized them as talismans, and firmly
refused to part with them.
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